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Mark your Calendars for 
these upcoming events! 

 

 

SAVE these DATES: 

Nov. 2 ð 4 
FotoClave 2012 

Schedule & Registration 
 

December 3rd - 20th, 2012 
Joseph Hearst Photo Show 

Lindsay Dirkx Brown Art 
Gallery 

Artist Reception: 

December 8th, 2 - 4pm 

Northern California Council of Camera Clubs           November 2012 

www.n4c.org  &  n4c.photoclubservices.com      fotofanfarenewsletter@yahoo.com     
Member of the Photographic Society of America         N4C Incorporated 1952

 

 

N4C  Calendar  

      
 

November 2012 
2-4 FotoClave 2012 ς Modesto 

12 - Board Meeting 

7:30 pm First Methodist Church 
1600 Bancroft, San Leandro 
17 ς Competitions Judging 
Contact Gene Albright for PI 
location 
genea.genea@comcast.net 

Contact Dean McCoy for Print 
location mccoyda@sbcglobal.net 
22- Happy Thanksgiving!!! 

 

December 2012 
Happy Holidays to You!!!  

3-20 Joe Hearst Photo Exhibit 
10 - Board Meeting 

7:30 pm First Methodist Church 
1600 Bancroft, San Leandro 
15 ς Competitions Judging 
Contact Gene Albright for PI 
location 
genea.genea@comcast.net 

Contact Dean McCoy for Print 
location mccoyda@sbcglobal.net 
31 ς bŜǿ ¸ŜŀǊΩǎ 9ǾŜ!!!  

 

LIVING 

AND 

WORKING 

IN PHOTO 

HOT SPOTS 

pÈßâ âèÚ  
-- Betty Prange ï 

 
GLACIER &  YELLOWSTONE NATIONAL PARKS  

 

Every photographer has wished to stay at a special place for 

another sunrise, a storm, changing seasons, a migration of wildlife, 

or for perfect light for the image he or she wanted.   

 

In 2007 I applied for a job in Glacier National Park driving one of 

the magnificent, historic, red ñjammerò buses.  Between 1936 and 

1938, the White Motor Company, built 400 special touring buses for 

the national 

parks.  With 

canvas roll tops 

for good viewing 

but protection 

from rain, these 

small buses were 

ideal for 

mountainous 

touring.   My on-

the-job 

                                                                training included 

http://www.n4c.org/
http://n4c.photoclubservices.com/
mailto:genea.genea@comcast.net
mailto:mccoyda@sbcglobal.net
mailto:genea.genea@comcast.net
mailto:mccoyda@sbcglobal.net
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getting a commercial driver's license.   
  
My job was to drive one of these 

refurbished vehicles.  Both the buses and 

the drivers are called ñjammersò going back 

to the days when you could hear the 

screeching and jamming of clutches as 

drivers negotiated the steep, narrow winding 

roads.  Today the vehicles have a new 

chassis, new brakes, engine and automatic 

transmissions, but the nickname stuck.   

Besides being great touring vehicles, the red 

buses in Glacier and their yellow sisters in 

Yellowstone are photogenic in their own 

right. 
 

 I drove guests on the historic and spectacular Going to the Sun Highway, took them to lunch at the Prince 

of Wales Hotel in Waterton, the Canadian  half of the International Peace Park, or out onto the Blackfeet 

Reservation to experience the big open spaces of the plains and an introduction to Blackfeet culture at the 

museum.  A bonus was photographing the Indian 

Days Pow Wow. 
 

      In 2008 I went to work in Yellowstone.  After an 

impressive training program, my job was to drive a 

historic yellow bus on two enviable routes, one to the 

Grand Tetons and one over Dunraven Pass, through 

Lamar Valley to Beartooth Pass.   At the end of the 

season, my boss asked me to join the photo tour 

program which was expanding.  For the next three 

years, I started work well before dawn, prepping the 

bus and getting the coffee and muffins for the tour.  I 

took guests to great photo locations, helped them spot 

wildlife, provided photo tips, and help with their 

cameras. 
 

All that, and I got paid too.  I almost never took photographs 

during tours as my attention was on the guests.  But I learned 

where all the great spots were, got to know other photographers 

on staff and regulars in the park with whom I shared an informal 

network that increased our opportunities to see wildlife.    

 

YOUR CHANCE  
 

People ask me how they can have a similar experience.    There 

is a web site called Coolworks.com which lists hundreds of 

seasonal jobs.  It is a great place to start, to get an idea of what kinds of opportunities exist.  I love doing 

what I do, but if driving or creating and delivering narration is not your thing, there are plenty of other 

jobs.  One of my photographer friends worked in the gift shop in the hotel, another worked at the hotel 

desk.   The pay isn't great, but the backyard is.   
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As a photographer, you may already know where you 

want to spend time, just as I did at Bodie.  In that case, 

try an internet search for that park, that attraction or 

local community.   There is usually a link for jobs.  Or 

ask the next time you visit the place. 
 

You don't have to have an RV.  Most of these jobs are 

remote enough that they provide housing.   In Bodie, it 

is in some of the old houses.   When the weather got too 

cold for a motor home using only solar panels for 

electricity, I moved into one of the houses.  Seasonal 

employees share, 

but I made long 

lasting friendships 

with the women in my house.  We had three bedrooms, shared the 

kitchen, bathroom, with a great claw foot bathtub, and living room.   

Yes, we had electricity, hot and cold running water, stove, 

refrigerator, and heating system.   No, we did not have TV or a 

phone.   There is no TV, cell phone or internet connection there.  But 

we had access to the phone in the park office, so we were not totally 

cut off from the world.  We had pot luck dinners, hikes, movie nights, 

and often went to a nearby hot spring.  I spent days off exploring the 

region, which 

photographers know is 

rich in photo ops. 
 

Glacier and 

Yellowstone, as well as 

other large national 

parks have dorms and 

dining halls for 

employees.   The seasonal population is largely retirees and 

college age young people. They, plus some school 

employees, are the ones who can commit this time to 

seasonal work.    They provide rooms for couples and 

designate some dorms as quiet dorms, something the retirees usually opt for.   Meals are served three 

times a day and are part of the package on days off as well as work days.  That's a good thing because the 

closest full scale grocery store may be 80 miles away.    
 

Living in one of our national or state parks or other special places is an opportunity to get to know it 

intimately and to photograph it in ways not possible on weekend or vacation travels.    

/ÚâÌ ÍßÚÖ "Ìââë   The two beautiful buses I got to drive (and wash, fuel, etc).   Besides being fun to drive, 

they are photogenic.   I got my photo taken hundreds of times a day, and I am not exaggerating.  Would 

have gone to my head except I noticed people photographed them when I was outside and not included! 

YÚä ÊÈØ ÍÚÕÕÚè ÖÚßÌ ÚÍ "Ìââë á /ÚÖÈË !ËæÌØâäßÌá ÚØ ÐÌß "ÕÚÏ 5ÑâÌ Èâ      http://www.PrangeDePlume.blogspot.com 
 

All photos ŀǊŜ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻǇŜǊǘȅ ƻŦ .Ŝǘǘȅ tǊŀƴƎŜ ŀƴŘ Ŏŀƴƴƻǘ ōŜ ǳǎŜŘ ǿƛǘƘƻǳǘ ƘŜǊ ǇŜǊƳƛǎǎƛƻƴ Χ L have her 
permission, but you do not!!!  

http://www.prangedeplume.blogspot.com/
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Photo Titles: 1. Red Jammer Bus, top of Logan Pass, Glacier National Park.  Betty Prange, driver.  2. 
Yellowstone's Historic Yellow Bus and wildflowers.  3. Bison ς Tower Station sign.  4. Grizzly Bear in Spring -  
Yellowstone.  5. Historic Yellow Bus in the Beartooths during pre-season training. 6. Male Blue Grouse showing 
courtship behavior, Lake Butte Overlook.  7. My motor home in the employee campground in Yellowstone.  
Usually the ground showed! 8. Mountain Goat, Highline trail, Glacier. 

LŦ ȅƻǳ ǘƻƻ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ǎǘƻǊȅ ǘƻ ǘŜƭƭ ŀƴŘ ōŜŀǳǘƛŦǳƭ ǇƘƻǘƻǎ ǘƻ ǎƘŀǊŜ Χ ŜƳŀƛƭ ǘƘŜƳ ǘƻ ƳŜ ŀǘ   
fotofanfarenewsletter@yahoo.com   and in they will go!!! 

 

 

JOSEPH 

HEARST  
LINDSAY DIRKX 

BROWN ART 

GALLERY 

December 3rd - 20th, 2012 
 

Joe examines how the people of Cuba 

are able to create a vibrant culture in the ruins 

of once- magnificent surroundings. He shows  

how the people of the Luberon, a region of 

Provence, have preserved the ambiance of 

their colorful, historic villages. He 

demonstrates how the town of Oaxaca, in 

Mexico, has been kept vibrant while retaining 

its ancient charm. He also explores the 

colorfu l decay of Fort Point, in San Francisco.  

 

The Lindsay Dirkx Brown Art Gallery 

is located inside the San Ramon Community 

Center at 12501 Alcosta Blvd. in San Ramon.  

 

Gallery Hours:  

Mon - Thurs 8:30am - 9:00pm  

Friday 8:30am - 5:00pm  

Sat & Sun Call for hours  

 

Directions:  Exit from I -680 and head east on 

Bollinger Canyon Rd. Turn left onto Alcosta 

Blvd. Turn left at the light into the San Ramon 

Community Center at Central Park parking lot.  

 

Artist Reception: 

December 8th, 2 - 4pm  

          

mailto:fotofanfarenewsletter@yahoo.com
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FotoClave Weekend of Photography 
November 2 -  4, 2012 

Doubletree Hotel & Conference Center, Modesto 
 

FotoClave 2012 Schedule 
 
 Friday, November 2, 2012  
4:00pm Registration opens  
7:55pm Welcome  
8:00 ï 9:30pm Darrel Gulin  
ñThe 4 A's of Wildlife Photography - Arctic, Antarctica, Africa, Australiaò  

We will go to each of these areas and show some of the diverse 
wildlife that can be seen in each of these locations. The High Arctic 
of Norway's Spitsbergen and the Polar Bears as they hunt for 
seals on the pack ice, and also Walrus, and variety of bird life. 
Antarctica with the addition of my current trip to South Georgia and 
the huge numbers of King Penguins. Africa we will explore the 
wildlife of Kenya and and Massi Mara. And finally we will go down 
under to Australia and the wonderful wildlife potential.  
 

Saturday, November 3, 2012  
8:30am Housekeeping  
8:35 Canon's Explorers of light & welcome students  
8:45 Darrel Gulin, ñ5 S's to successful photography. Skill, Seeing, Subject, Simplication and 
Situation.ò  
9:45 - 10:30 Jim Long, òThe Range of Lightò  
10:30 - 10:45 Break  
10:45 Dr. Lloyd Bever, Polar Impressionsò  
11:45 ï 1:00pm Lunch  
1:00pm Richard Menzies  
2:00 Sam Shaw, ñThe Twilight Zone and Beyondò  
3:00 ï 3:15 Break  
3:15 - Truman Holzclaw, ñHints On Adding Impact To Your Images  
4:15 Jim Long, ñCarmina Burana" images set to classical music.ò  
4:45 Announcements: George Lepp December 3. (and other announcements), Session ends  
6:00 No Host Bar open  
7:00 Banquet  
8:00 Housekeeping  
8:05 Fotoclave 2013  
8:10pm Moose Peterson, ñKeynote - Celebration in Photography 
Critter Tales  
Lions, tigers and bears, oh my! Well, some bears at least with a bird and squirrel thrown in 
for good measure, let me tell you a tale or two about the critters I have been so fortunate to 
observe and photograph. Throw in an f/stop and shutter speed and we'll be talking wildlife 
photography.  
Immediately following keynote: Regular Raffle  
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Sunday, November 4, 2010  
8:30am Welcome & Housekeeping  
9:00am Moose Peterson, ñAviation Photography taking Flightò  
One of the fastest growing fields in photography today, aviation photography is the easiest 
to get into and can be one of the most challenging to master. After you spend a little time 
with me though, the challenge will only be where to find that next plane to photograph!  
10:30 Break  
10:45 Super Raffle  
11:00 Competition ï Fotoclave 2012  
11:45 Wrap-up ï introduce committee  
11:50 Announcements: George Lepp December 3, Merced, CA SJVCCC.. (and other 
announcements)  
11:55 Fotoclave 2013  
Noon: Adjourn 
 

 
FotoClave 2012 Registration... http://fotoclave.photoclubservices.com/ 

 
Name(s)___________________________________________________________  
Honors ____________________________________________________________  
Address ___________________________________________________________  
City, State, Zip ______________________________________________________  
Phone ( ) ______________________________________________________  
E-mail _____________________________________________________________  
May we share your email address with FotoClave presenters / vendors? Yes____ No____  
Camera Club Council or Other Affiliation __________________________  
Registration Fee- Individual $60 _______ ($70 at the door) $________  
Couple $90_______ ($100 at the door) $________  
Saturday Lunch $25 each ________ $________  
Lunch buffet:  
Hearts of Romaine salad with shaved Parmesan cheese, Garlic croutons & Caesar dressing, Platter 
of Freshly grilled vegetables, Chicken penne pasta with peas, tomato, mushrooms, and sweet corn, 
oven roasted pork loin with apple cider sage and dried cranberries, assorted desserts.  
Saturday Evening Banquet $50 each __________ $________  
Choose between:  
Chicken breast stuffed with dill Havarti, spinach and prosciutto ______  
Roasted prime rib of beef with Yukon gold Potatoes, creamed horseradish ______  
Panko crusted salmon filet with whole grain mustard sauce, tarragon ______  
Any dietary restrictions? __________________________________________  
Total Enclosed $___________  

Please send registration form and check made out to ñFotoClave 2012ò to 
Jean Harris Å 273 E. Barstow Ave. #D; Fresno 93710 
For Information: (559)-261-2236; or jraisty@aol.com 

          

Happy Thanksgiving!!!  

 
 

http://fotoclave.photoclubservices.com/


November 2012   Page 7 of 19 
 

N4C INTERCLUB COMPETITION SCHEDULES 
           
             2012       NEW for 2013! 

    

 
 
Both lists indicate the Competition topics 
for each month including 
 
Color & Monochrome in Print  

 and 
Pictorial in Projected Images. 

 
  

2013: 
        M is Monochrome in Projected Images 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Northern California Council of Camera 
Club  

Board Meeting  
Minutes from 10/8/2012 

 

Role Call: All present except, Amory Donaldson, 
Foto Fanfare Editor, Sam Berzin, Webmaster, 
Delegates from Photochrome and Palo Alto, 
Jane Postiglione sitting in for Contra Costa 
delegate Steve Busch 
Secretaryôs Report: (Joan Field acting for Helen 
Sweet) 
Minutes were approved. 
The minutes noted that not only two prints from 
Berkeley were missing, but the whole contingent 
of prints from Rossmoor from the September 
judging had mysteriously disappeared. It was 
suggested to recheck with FotoClave and also 
the custodian of the church. 

Treasurerôs Report: No change from last month. 
N4C still retains a total of $10,427.28 in all 
accounts. 
Presidentôs Report: A number of the Board 
members had attended Ellie Websterôs 
Celebration of Life event on Friday, the 5th. 
The Seminar scheduled for Nov 9 - 11 which 
includes Art Wolfe, Franz Lanting and 
Mangelson has been advertised in the Foto 
Fanfare. It is very pricey, but they are 
offering us a 15% discount. This is not 
sponsored by N4C. See Workshop info below. 

Vice-Presidentôs Report: 

There has been only one person who has put in 
Honorôs paperwork for an FN4C, namely John 
Goyer. 
The list of winning prints for the Annual needs to 
be soon sent out to the N4C membership. Gene 
Albright said that he could send out the list prior 
to the November competitions to give a head 
start to our competing members to gather their 
prints. 
The Annual Competition is scheduled for 
January 19 at Rossmoorôs Gateway Club 
House.The dinner is slated for February 10 at 
the Lafayette Park Hotel. That should be enough 
time to get the awards made up. 
Jim said he would build a little platform to raise 
the screen a number of inches so that it would 
be easier to view. 
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Joe Hearst, the Judges Chair, will begin 
recruiting judges for the Annual. 
It was suggested that a better count of the 
number of volunteers for the Annual Competition 
be made for the sake of purchasing the correct 
amount of lunch. 
Judges Chair: October - PI - Alison Brooks 
Prints: Terry Toomey 
November - PI-Lois Shouse Prints: Barbara 
Mallon 
Randy Hake was proposed to be added to the 
Interclub Judges List and approved by the 
Board. 
Ed Mestre reported that Livermore complained 
that they were getting poor response from the 
judges they contacted to judge their meetings.. 
Other clubs indicated that they were not having 
that problem. One thought was that the judges 
might have visualized the long trip to Livermore, 
when, in fact, the club meets in Dublin. Another 
idea was to follow procedure: first email, if no 
response in three days, phone them, or 
alternatively just look for another judge. Make 
sure that Livermoreôs email request was not 
dropped into the spam box. 
Ed also wanted to know how much other clubs 
paid their judges. Some responses were $35 for 
local judges, $40 or $45 for those having to 
cross a bridge; Marin pays $50. Palo Alto pays 
$50 (from Joan); Alameda pays $25 but is 
looking into possibly upping that. Average was 
about $35. 
Print Chair: Aside from looking for the missing 
prints, Dean mentioned that some clubs had no 
N4C label, particularly Contra Costa. 
As Dean is resigning at the end of the year, we 

will need a new Print Chair for next year. 

We will also need a new Vice-President. 

In relation to that, a Nominating Committee was 
put together consisting of Jane Postiglione, Jim 
Cutler, and Joan Field. It was clarified that the 
new Board members would assume their duties 
as of the first of the year rather than as of the 
Feb 10 Annual Dinner. 
Delegates were to announce at their clubs that 
these positions needed filling. 
EI Administrator: Gene Albright announced that 
Contra Costa had sent in only Masters prints in 
Monochrome for the monthly competition, so 
where were the Intermediate and Advanced? 
Jane will look into this. 
FotoClave: Gene has only the prints that were 
accepted and has not access to the PIs at this 

point. Gene may contact San Joaquin to see if 
he can get the list of acceptances to post. 
Dean McCoy stated that he had misunderstood 
what was to be turned back in to San Joaquin at 
the second print exchange and had turned in 
only the winning prints. He has been in contact 
with San Joaquin and they will accept the 
remaining accepted prints if we bring them in at 
the beginning of FotoClave. Joan agreed to do 
this. 
PSA: Joe Hearst had taken the Judging Seminar 
at the PSA Conference, and also on line. He has 
passed on the text of the seminar to both Joan 
Field and Jane Postiglione. It should probably be 
added either to the Judges Manual on the 
website or directly to the website. Joe also 
suggested the possibility of electronically judging 
the PIs. 
Old Business: 

Website:The Board had voted to accept Wicked 
Code as our new web creation site. The original 
contract called for $500 up front for the design 
work and $300 a year maintenance in a three-
year contract. Teri had renegotiated this to $700 
up front and $200 maintenance for the same 
length contract. The Board passed a motion to 
accept the second offer, as it saved $100. Teri 
also offered to be webmaster to everyoneôs 
applause. 
Jane passed out the two possible WordPress 
templates that Teri, Joan and Jane had decided 
upon to the members. They are in the Photocrati 
template lists that had already been purchased 
by the new web designer. Since the website 
committee had made the choice, it was not 
required that the Board approve the chosen site 
template. 
Jane indicated that the old N4C logo might be 
changed to something more modern. Logos 
designed by Jane and Joan were passed 
around, with little comment. We will also ask 
Barbara Fredericks if she would be willing to 
work on a new logo for us. 
Question of the Future of 6C 

Since 6C is down to three clubs, the question 
arose as to whether we should ask 6C to join 
N4C, or individual 6C clubs to join us. The 
problem of the next yearôs FotoClave was 
brought up as 6C was next in line to administer 
it. Jim Cutler volunteered to make an appeal at a 
6C board meeting concerning these possibilities 
for approval to approach the clubs. 
The Board approved a motion for him to do so. 
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It was also suggested that we begin to stagger 
FotoClave to every other year, thus giving 6C 
time to get its act together. 
In general, the consensus was that FotoClave 
should be held alternate years. 
Gene Albright was also requested to update 
portions of the new competition rules that were 
in his special expertise. 
New Business: 

The rapid growth of the Livermore club 
prompted Ed Mestre, itôs delegate, to ask how 

many competition entries other clubs allowed 
per category. 
Marin allows one per category and a total of 
three. Marin has all of their competitions on one 
night in the month and is a very large club. 
Millbrae: 2 per pictorial division, and 1 in the 
special categories 
Contra Costa: 2 per division in all categories 
With no other new business, the meeting was 
adjourned at 9:10 PM. 
Respectfully submitted, 
Joan Field for Helen Sweet 

 

 
Hey é Look what we got!!! 

 
 

Fourth Place 
Journalism Prints - Advanced 

Texas, Out at First 
Jane Postiglione 

Contra Costa Camera Club 
 

Ask anyone who knows me and 
theyΩll tell you that I am an AΩs fan! Nothing 
against any of the other teams, I just like the 
AΩs best!!!  

 
So Χ 
 
Great photograph Jane! 
 
Go AΩs!!! 
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Join three nature photography masters , Frans Lanting, 
Thomas D. Mangelsen,  and Art Wolfe, for a uniqu e 

weekend of photographic inspiration.  

�)�R�U�� �W�K�H�� �I�L�U�V�W�� �W�L�P�H�� �H�Y�H�U���� �W�K�U�H�H�� �R�I�� �W�K�H�� �Z�R�U�O�G�¶�V�� �P�R�V�W�� �U�H�Q�R�Z�Q�H�G�� �Q�D�W�X�U�H��
photographers -- Frans Lanting, Thomas D. Mangelsen, and Art Wolfe -- are teaming 
up to present a series of unique weekend events that will change the way  you look 
at photography and what you can do with your own camera.  

Frans, Tom, and Art will draw from their wide - ranging experience with 
subjects and locations around the world to inspire attendees, show them new ways 
to see, give them tools to create mor e compelling images, and empower them to 
use photography to benefit conservation causes and other personal interests.  

Presentations from each photographer will be mixed with panel discussions, Q 
& A sessions, and reviews of images submitted by attendees.  

Photo industry expert Patrick Donehue will share strategies used by 
successful photographers to get the attention of editors, art directors, and other 
photo buyers.   

The first Masters of Nature Photography Seminar will be held Friday, 
November 9 through Su nday, November 11, 2012 in San Francisco at the 
Intercontinental San Francisco Hotel.  


